

Land Stewardship Project Fact Sheet #17

Updated: April 2009

Syngenta & Atrazine—A Controversial Weed Killer & Agribusiness Come Under Scrutiny

Agribusiness and government have teamed up to block a close examination of the health and environmental impacts of this herbicide.

A popular weed killer

Since it was first registered in 1958, Atrazine has become one of the most widely used corn herbicides in the U.S. Its relatively low cost and ability to kill broadleaf weeds without harming corn plants have made it popular with Midwestern farmers for decades. It is sprayed on about 75 percent of U.S. corn and sorghum acreage. An estimated 76.4 million pounds of atrazine are applied annually. Usage on corn accounts for 86 percent of that total use. Atrazine kills weeds on contact, and can also stay in the environment for several months after application, providing residual killing power that prevents weed seeds from germinating. Atrazine is one of the reasons Syngenta, its primary manufacturer, saw its profits rise 75 percent in 2008.

Unfortunately, over the years atrazine has become a major environmental contaminant, and has been connected with health problems in humans, fish and amphibians. As a result, it is embroiled in a controversy over efforts on the part of government and the private sector to suppress regulation and research related to this herbicide.

Atrazine a common contaminant

Atrazine is one of the most commonly detected pesticides in U.S. ground and surface water. A monitoring program conducted by the

Environmental Protection Agency in 10 states between 2003 and 2005 found that 94 of 136 public water systems tested had atrazine concentrations above the three parts per billion federal drinking water standard in their untreated water for at least one 90-day period.⁴ Between 1998 and 2003, seven million people were exposed to atrazine in their treated drinking water above state or federal health-based limits.⁵

The U.S. Geological Survey analyzed water samples from over 180 stream sites and 5,000 monitoring wells and found that atrazine was present in streams in agricultural areas about 80 percent of the time, and in groundwater in agricultural areas about 40 percent of the time.

Because of its ability to be taken up into the atmosphere and travel hundreds of miles, atrazine has shown up in areas far from farm country, such as the Boundary

Waters Canoe Wilderness Area in northern Minnesota. In fact, atrazine was detected in nine out of 10 lakes sampled recently in Minnesota.⁷

A risk to the environment

Because atrazine is a type of herbicide that remains stable in the environment for a relatively long time—months, and in some cases, years—it poses a persistent risk to the environment and wildlife, particularly animals that spend a lot of time in the water. Research conducted by the University of California-Berkeley's Tyrone Hayes shows that exposing frogs to as little as 0.1 parts per billion of atrazine causes

severe health problems, including inducing a kind of chemical castration. ^{8,9} Atrazine's effects can be indirect: In 2008 scientists reported a correlation between high amounts of atrazine in Minnesota ponds and wetlands, and high populations of a type of flatworm that infects frogs. ¹⁰ A study released in May 2008 showed zebrafish exposed to atrazine for 48 hours at concentrations similar to what's found in water containing farm chemical runoff were twice as likely to be feminized. ¹¹

A human health risk

There is mounting evidence that atrazine is an endocrine disrupter, a chemical that interrupts hormonal activity in animals, and possibly humans, causing severe problems at extremely low levels. Research has suggested a correlation between exposure to atrazine and low sperm quality among men, and that low levels of atrazine (two parts per billion) affect human cell development. ^{12,13}

Restricting its use

As a result of these concerns, use of the chemical has been restricted in some parts of the U.S. and around the world. In Wisconsin, wide-spread contamination of private wells by atrazine prompted officials there to adopt the "Atrazine Rule" in 1991. The rule limits how atrazine

can be used in Wisconsin and prohibits its use in areas where atrazine contamination is found in groundwater above the federal standard of three parts per billion. There are now around 100 prohibition areas in the state covering more than 1.2 million acres. Among other things, the "Atrazine Rule" limits atrazine application rates between April 1 and July 31. 14 Studies since 1991 have shown that atrazine concentrations in Wisconsin wells has declined significantly. The Wisconsin Department of Agriculture, Trade and Consumer Protection updates its atrazine rules annually, based on existing regulatory standards and new groundwater test results. 15, 16

Wisconsin's atrazine regulations are considered some of the most stringent in the Midwest. Iowa restricts atrazine application rates to half the federal label rate in

around two-dozen counties. Minnesota has a program of voluntary use limitations when surface water or groundwater contamination exceeds a level of concern.¹⁷

Because of groundwater contamination problems and concerns about atrazine's impact on humans and wildlife, the Europe Union has declined to renew permitting of atazine, in effect banning its use there. The U.S. EPA re-registered the pesticide in 2006, but during the registration process acknowledged there were concerns related to atrazine's effect on amphibians.¹⁸

Continued on reverse page...

LSP Fact Sheet #17: Atrazine & Syngenta — A Weed Killer & Agribusiness Come Under Scrutiny

...Continued from front page

Syngenta's bullying tactics

Syngenta, which is one of the largest agrichemical firms in the world, has gone to some extraordinary lengths to make sure their best-selling herbicide avoids even minimal regulation in this country. As the *Washington Post* described in a special report, a main reason the EPA has not restricted use of the herbicide is because a Washington, D.C., lobbyist named Jim J. Tozzi used the "Data Quality Act" to challenge the accuracy of studies showing problems with atrazine. The Data Quality Act, which was slipped into a 2000 omnibus spending bill without debate or comment, has been used primarily by industry to challenge the basis for regulations. Conveniently, Tozzi, who has worked closely with Syngenta, drafted the Data Quality Act himself.

In closed meetings that excluded independent scientists and environmental groups, officials with Syngenta and the EPA worked out an agreement to avoid tighter regulations of atrazine, according to the *Washington Post*.¹⁹

In addition, CropLife, a lobbying group that represents chemical companies like Syngenta, recently pushed for an amendment to the 2008 Farm Bill that would have prevented conservation money from going to state programs that help farmers transition from atrazine to a less toxic herbicide. The amendment eventually failed.²⁰

A suppression of science

Tyrone Hayes, a respected endocrinologist at the University of California-Berkeley, was originally hired by Syngenta to review studies related to atrazine. Hayes and Syngenta parted company when his research showed that the herbicide had severe health impacts on frogs. Officials from the company personally attacked Hayes and questioned the integrity of his research. In 2004, Hayes was dis-invited from giving a keynote at a Minnesota Pollution Control Agency conference after concerns were raised his presentation on atrazine research would offend Minnesota Department of Agriculture (MDA) officials.²¹

In Minnesota, hydrologist Paul Wotzka discovered the dangers of studying atrazine the hard way. For 16 years, Wotzka was a highly-respected hydrologist working for the state, doing cutting-edge research on pesticides such as atrazine. His research showed that atrazine levels were rising in places like the middle branch of the Whitewater River in southeast Minn., despite claims by the MDA that voluntary efforts to reduce atrazine applications in vulnerable areas were working.

In March 2007, Wotzka was asked to testify before a legislative committee about his research. When he sought permission to testify, his supervisors turned him down. On May 8, 2007, the hydrologist was fired. In the spring of 2007, Wotzka filed a federal whistleblower lawsuit, claiming that his First Amendment right to free speech had been violated.²²

What you can do

- The Land Stewardship Project will be working during upcoming legislative sessions to promote more policies that further study and regulate this controversial herbicide. Contact our Policy Program at 612-722-6377 or bking@landstewardshipproject.org for more information on how you can help.
- If you are a farmer who uses herbicides on corn, see LSP Fact Sheet No. 18 for details on how to reduce or eliminate atrazine use.

Sources

- ¹ Syngenta. "Atrazine Valuable Production Tool for Farmers." Accessed on Internet 11/4/08. www.syngentacropprotection.com/prodrender/Atrazine/index. aspx?nav=FSheet
- ²Land Stewardship Project. LSP Survey on Pesticide Use, Atrazine & Syngenta Corporation. September 2008.
- ³Land Stewardship Project. 2008.
- ⁴U.S. EPA. "Summary of 2003-2004 AMP Results." August 2006. www.epa.gov/oppsrrd1/reregistration/atrazine/amp_2003_2005_sum.pdf
- ⁵Environmental Working Group. "National Tap Water Quality Database." www.ewg. org/tapwater/index.php
- ⁶ Gilliom, R.J. et al. 2006. "The Quality of Our Nation's Waters: Pesticides in the Nation's Streams and Ground Water, 1992-2001. U.S. Geological Survey Circular 1291.
 ⁷ Shaffer, David. "Atrazine found in lakes far from farm sources." Minneapolis *Star Tribune*, Sept. 21, 2008. www.startribune.com/local/29171259.html
- ⁸ Tyrone B. Hayes, Atif Collins, Melissa Lee, Magdelena Mendoza, Nigel Noriega, A. Ali Stuart, and Aaron Vonk. "Hermaphroditic, demasculinized frogs after exposure to the herbicide atrazine at low ecologically relevant doses." *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*. April 16, 2002 vol. 99 no. 8 5476-5480. www.pnas.org/content/99/8/5476.abstract
- ⁹ Hayes T, Haston K, Tsui M, Hoang A, Haeffele C, Vonk A. "Herbicides: feminization of male frogs in the wild." *Nature*. Oct. 31, 2002;419(6910):895-6. www.ncbi. nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/12410298
- ¹⁰ Dan Charles. "Study Traces Frog Population Decline to Weed Killer." National Public Radio. Oct. 29, 2008. www.npr.org/templates/story/story.php?storyId=96282292
 ¹¹ Suzawa M, Ingraham HA (2008). The Herbicide Atrazine Activates Endocrine Gene Networks via Non-Steroidal NR5A Nuclear Receptors in Fish and Mammalian Cells. PLoS ONE 3(5): www.plosone.org/article/info%3Adoi%2F10.1371%2Fjournal.
- ¹² Swan SH. Kruse RL, Liu F, et al. Overstreet and Study for Future Families Research Group. Semen quality in relation to biomarkers of pesticide exposure. *Environmental Health Perspectives*. 2003 111:1478-84. http://ase.tufts.edu/gdae/Pubs/rp/EconAtrazine.pdf
- 13 Suzawa. 2008.
- ¹⁴ Clearinghouse Rule 04-094. State of Wisconsin. 2005. www.legis.state.wi.us/cr_fi-nal/04-094.pdf
- ¹⁵ Bruce D. Rheineck. "Can Atrazine Use Return to Prohibition Areas?" Wisconsin Department of Agriculture, Trade and Consumer Protection.www.soils.wisc.edu/extension/FAPM/proceedings/4B.rheineck.PDF
- ¹⁶Clearinghouse Rule 04-094. 2005
- ¹⁷Rheineck. 2008.
- ¹⁸ Ackerman, Frank. "The Economics of Atrazine." *International Journal of Occupational and Environmental Health*. Oct./Dec. 2007; Vol. 13, No. 4, pp. 441-449. http://ase.tufts.edu/gdae/Pubs/rp/EconAtrazine.pdf
- ¹⁹ Rick Weiss "'Data Quality Law' is Nemesis of Regulation." *The Washington Post*. Aug. 16, 2004. www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/articles/A3733-2004Aug15.html
- ²⁰ Elanor Starmer. "Pesticides, like the huddled masses, yearn to be free." The Ethicurean. Jan. 18, 2008. www.ethicurean.com/2008/01/18/goodlatte_pest/
- ²¹ Land Stewardship Letter. "The Whitewater Whistleblower." Summer 2007. www. landstewardshipproject.org/pdf/atrazine_whistleblower.pdf
- ²² Land Stewardship Letter. 2007



This fact sheet is brought to you by the members and staff of the Land Stewardship Project, a private, nonprofit organization devoted to fostering an ethic of stewardship for farmland and to seeing more successful farmers on the land raising crops and livestock. For more information, call 612-722-6377 or visit www.landstewardshipproject.org.